Update on Obamacare

Introduction

The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (also known as the PPACA, the Affordable Care Act, the ACA, and Obamacare) has been demonized by politicians and pundits on the right as massive government "overreach" and by some advocates of single-payer health care on the left as just plain "awful." While such characterizations can be disputed, the ACA is undeniably the largest expansion of the U.S. health-care system since the creation and implementation of Medicare and Medicaid in 1965.

Though media coverage often focuses on issues of individual health insurance related to the federal and state market exchanges and Medicaid expansion, the ACA also attempts to affect public health more broadly by improving the efficiency of the health-care system, preventing chronic disease, and improving the supply and education of a qualified health-care workforce. This study will highlight aspects of the system that are working and those that are not by examining the federal and state health insurance marketplaces, Medicaid (and CHIP) expansion, and community health promotion.

Private Insurance Enrollment Statistics

To say that the beginning of the open enrollment period for Obamacare at healthcare.gov was rocky is an understatement. However, after getting the technical assistance of experts from Google, Red Hat, and Oracle, issues were gradually overcome. By April 19, 2014, more than eight million people had signed up for private insurance through healthcare.gov and fourteen state exchanges. About 2.2 million people, or 28 percent, of the people who enrolled in the ACA are between the ages of eighteen and thirty-four. Nearly 3.8 million, or 47.5 percent, of those who enrolled did so in March, the last month of the enrollment period.³

Medicaid and CHIP Enrollment

By the end of the open enrollment period, more than three million people had enrolled in Medicaid and the Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP) through their state agencies.4 The Affordable Care Act was originally designed to expand Medicaid and CHIP nationwide by including not just individuals and families who are at 100 percent of the poverty level but also those at up to 138 percent of the poverty level. However, the Supreme Court decision of 2012 made expanding Medicaid optional for states. Currently twenty-six states and the District of Columbia have expanded Medicaid and CHIP coverage. The remaining states either have decided against expansion or are debating the issue.

States that are still debating the issue include Indiana, Pennsylvania, Missouri, Utah, and Virginia. Newly elected Democratic Virginia Governor Terry McAuliffe wants to implement Medicaid expansion. However, he has to contend with a Republican majority in his state legislature that vehemently opposes it.⁵ In February 2014 the Missouri legislature voted to not expand

Though there has been a reduction in the overall number of people who are uninsured, racial minorities are still disproportionately uninsured.

Medicaid and CHIP coverage. One Republican lawmaker, Kit Bond, is advocating for expansion because he is afraid that if Missouri does not expand Medicaid, many of the rural hospitals in the state will not survive. Pennsylvania is awaiting a decision from the U.S. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) about whether their request to attach a work requirement to Medicaid benefits will be honored.7 Similarly, Utah is negotiating with CMS to craft their Medicaid and CHIP expansion to include cost sharing, a work requirement, and the three-year block grant to cover 110,000 low-income people with private insurance.8 Indiana governor Mike Pence is seeking ways to integrate Medicaid and CHIP expansion with existing Indiana programs to help the poor.9

The twenty-four states that are currently not expanding Medicaid and CHIP are allowing 4.8 million poor people to fall into a coverage gap: they make too much money to qualify for Medicaid but not enough to qualify for market-place subsidies.¹⁰

Drop in the Rate of the Uninsured

A Gallup poll released in May 2014 found that the uninsured rate dropped to 13.4 percent, which is the lowest monthly uninsured rate recorded since

Gallup began tracking it in January 2008. Though there has been a reduction in the overall number of people who are uninsured, racial minorities are still disproportionately uninsured. The rate of Hispanics without insurance is an alarming 33.2 percent, though this number is down 5.5 points since the end of 2013. The rate of African Americans without insurance fell more than for

any other racial group, from 20.9 percent to 13.8 percent. Gallup research shows that the uninsured rates have fallen more in states that have chosen to expand Medicaid and run their own health-care exchanges.¹¹

The Congressional Budget Office (CBO) and the staff of the Joint Committee on Taxation (JCT) estimate that because of the insurance coverage provisions of the ACA, 12 million more nonelderly people will have health insurance in 2014 than would have without the ACA. They project that 19 million more nonelderly will be insured in 2015, 25 million more in 2016, and 26 million more will be insured each year from 2017 through 2024. 12

Though the number of people with health insurance will continue to grow in the coming years, in 2024, 31 million will still be without health insurance. Of those, 30 percent are expected to be unauthorized immigrants, making them ineligible for subsidies or Medicaid, and 5 percent will be ineligible for Medicaid because they live in a state that has chosen not to expand coverage. About 20 percent will be eligible for Medicaid but will choose not to enroll. The remaining 45 percent of the uninsured will simply choose not to purchase insurance through an employer, through an exchange, or from an insurer.¹³

Workplace Options

In February 2014 the CBO reported that because of Obamacare, there will be a decline in total number of hours worked by the U.S. workforce that will equate to 2 million full-time workers in 2017. In 2024, the decline will be equivalent to 2.5 million workers. Some news outlets reported that Obamacare was going to cost 2 million jobs. ¹⁴ The report actually contended that rather than costing workers 2 million jobs, the ACA offers workers more options. Before the ACA, some workers had to work a set number of hours to gain access to health insurance offered through their employers.

The twenty-four states that are currently not expanding Medicaid and CHIP are allowing 4.8 million poor people to fall into a coverage gap: they make too much money to qualify for Medicaid but not enough to qualify for marketplace subsidies.

However, thanks to the ACA, subsidies enable these workers to afford health insurance while working fewer hours or not working at all. As a result, workers may work fewer hours in general.

The CBO also contended that some disabled workers who would ordinarily not qualify for private insurance because of preexisting conditions and who would, therefore, leave the workplace in order to qualify for Disability Insurance or Supplemental Security Insurance can now continue to work. They too are eligible for subsidies in state exchanges and will not have insurance denied because of preexisting conditions.¹⁵

While the CBO had some good news for workers, they also had some bad news. Some employers will choose to reduce the number of full-time workers to avoid paying the penalty assessed to employers who have fifty or more full-time workers. ¹⁶

State-Run Health-Care Exchanges

Fourteen states decided to set up their own exchanges and received millions of dollars from

the federal government to do so.¹⁷ Successful exchanges include Connecticut, California, Kentucky, Rhode Island, and Washington. The governors of both Connecticut and Kentucky hired website developers to begin work on their sites in 2012. The Connecticut exchange, Access Health CT, worked smoothly from the first day of enrollment. By the end of the open-enrollment period, two hundred thousand people had signed

up for coverage, which was more than twice the number the Centers for Medicaid and Medicare Services had forecast. Similarly, Kynect, the exchange site for Kentucky, also worked well from day one. There was a significant amount of testing put into the Kynect website, and by the end of the enrollment period, 82,795

Kentuckians had enrolled in private insurance plans and 330,615 had enrolled in Medicaid.¹⁹

While some exchanges have worked well, others have been plagued with bugs and missing features that have yet to be resolved. Maryland Health Connection had one of the worst private plan signup rates in the country. The exchange was projected to enroll 150,000 people. However, only 67,757 signed up for private insurance.20 Cover Oregon was such a disaster that not one person was able to enroll in private health-care plans online. The more than seventy thousand people who have signed up for private health care were enrolled by paper after the state hired four hundred additional workers. Oregon officials will be voting soon on whether they should discard the current site and switch to the federal system after spending \$248 million on the site. The time and \$78 million that it will take to make the site effective is more than the people of Oregon can afford.21 Other states that have experienced technical issues with their sites are Minnesota, Nevada, Vermont, and Massachusetts.

Community Health Grants

Another goal of the ACA is to improve community health. To accomplish this goal, the federal government entrusted the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) with the responsibility to award funding to local and state entities that facilitate tobacco-free living, engender active living and healthy eating, and provide clinical and community services to prevent and control high blood pressure and high cholesterol. In 2011 the CDC awarded \$103 million to sixty-one state and local government agencies, native tribes, territories, and nonprofit organizations in thirty-six states. In addition, the CDC awarded nearly \$4 million to six national networks of communitybased organizations. These projects can help improve the quality of life of more than 120 million people.²² Though the full impact of each of the funded projects will not be fully known for years to come, by 2016 there should be measurable outcomes for millions of people around the country.

Summary

In a New York Times article, film producer Michael Moore, a staunch advocate of single-payer health care, deemed Obamacare to be "awful." However, in the same article he wrote that Obamacare was a godsend. He lamented that the ACA is a proinsurance-industry plan and that millions of people are still without health insurance while acknowledging that millions more have coverage now than ever before. Moore's points are well taken. The ACA is good news in many ways: more people have insurance coverage than ever before, the rate of uninsured has fallen to its lowest point in six years, workers now have a choice of working more or less (or not at all) while still being able to afford medical coverage, some state exchanges are working very well, and the impact of community health grants will positively impact the general health of millions. Simultaneously, the rate of uninsured remains disproportionately high for African American and Hispanics, millions

will remain uninsured well into the future, some workers may not have the option for full-time work, and some state exchanges hinder enrollment rather than enable it.

In a recent speech at the White House, President Obama acknowledged that the ACA was not perfect, admitting work must be done to achieve coverage for the many who still do not have insurance.²³ Since he has only two years left in office, it seems that the best hope for insurance for all lies with the electorate.

Endnotes

- 1. Charles Krauthammer, "Overreach: Obamacare vs. the Constitution," *The Washington Post*, Feb. 16, 2012, http://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/charles-krauthammer-overreach--obamacare-vs-the-constitution/2012/02/16/gIQAmupcIR_story.html.
- 2. Michael Moore, "The Obamacare We Deserve," *The New York Times*, Dec. 31, 2013, http://www.nytimes.com/2014/01/01/opinion/moore-the-obamacare-we-deserve.html?_r=0. Later in this article, Moore does temper his criticism by noting there are some positive aspects to Obamacare.
- 3. "Health Insurance Marketplace: Summary Enrollment Report for the Initial Annual Open Enrollment Period," Department of Health and Human Services: Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, May 1, 2014, http://aspe.hhs.gov/health/reports/2014/MarketPlaceEnrollment/Apr2014/ib_2014apr_enrollment.pdf.
- 4. Kathleen Sebelius, "Medicaid Enrollment Grows by More Than 3 Million" U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Apr. 4, 2014, http://www.hhs.gov/healthcare/facts/blog/2014/04/medicaid-chip-determinations-february.html.
- 5. Michael Hiltzik, "Medicaid Expansion Is the Final Battle in War over Obamacare," Los Angeles Times, May 4, 2014, http://www.latimes.com/business/hiltzik/la-fi-hiltzik-20140504,0,2033966.column#axzz30tb7zjAJ.
- Shadee Ashtari, "Missouri Senate Kills Medicaid Expansion for Roughly 300,000 Lower-Income

- People," *Huffington Post*, Feb. 7, 2014, http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2014/02/07/missouri-medicaid-expansion_n_4745904.html.
- 7. Hope Yen, "Pennsylvania Awaits Ruling on Medicaid Expansion," *Huffington Post*, Apr. 27, 2014, http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2014/04/27/pennsylvania-medicaid_n_5222404.html.
- 8. Jason Millman, "Why Utah Is the State to Watch on Medicaid Expansion," *The Washington Post*, Mar. 29, 2014, http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/govbeat/wp/2014/03/29/why-utah-is-the-state-to-watch-on-medicaid-expansion/.
- 9. Maureen Groppe, "Gov. Mike Pence Seeks Path to Medicaid Expansion," *IndyStar*, Feb. 23, 2014, http://www.indystar.com/story/news/politics/2014/02/23/gov-mike-pence-seeks-path-to-medicaid-expansion/5767033/.
- 10. "The Coverage Gap: Uninsured Poor Adults in States That Do Not Expand Medicaid," The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, Apr. 2, 2014, http:// kff.org/health-reform/issue-brief/the-coverage -gap-uninsured-poor-adults-in-states-that-do-not -expand-medicaid/.
- 11. Jenna Levy, "U.S. Uninsured Rate Drops to 13.4%," Gallup, Inc., May 5, 2014, http://www.gallup.com/poll/168821/uninsured-rate-drops.aspx.
- 12. "Updated Estimates of the Effects of the Insurance Coverage Provisions of the Affordable Care Act," Congressional Budget Office, Congress of the United States, April 2014, http://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/cbofiles/attachments/45231-ACA_Estimates.pdf, 3.
- 13. Ibid., 5.
- 14. David Morgan and David Lawder, "Obamacare to Cut Work Hours by Equivalent of 2 Million Jobs: CBO," Reuters, Feb. 4, 2014, http://www.reuters .com/article/2014/02/04/us-usa-fiscal-obamacare -idUSBREA131B120140204.
- 15. "The Budget and Economic Outlook: 2014 to 2024," Congressional Budget Office, Congress of the United States, February 2014, http://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/cbofiles/attachments/45010-Outlook2014_Feb.pdf, Appendix C.

- 16. Ibid.
- 17. States that have set up their own exchanges are California, Colorado, Connecticut, Hawaii, Kentucky, Maryland, Massachusetts, Minnesota, Nevada, New York, Oregon, Rhode Island, Vermont, and Washington along with the District of Columbia. Details of the millions of dollars spent by the federal government to fund exchanges can be found at Annie L. Mach and C. Stephen Redhead, "Federal Funding for Health Insurance Exchanges," Mar. 28, 2014, https://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R43066.pdf.
- 18. Christine Vestal and Michael Ollove, "Why Some State-Run Health Exchanges Worked," *USA Today*, Dec. 10, 2013, http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2013/12/10/stateline-health-exchange-aca/3951043/.
- 19. Kevin Wheatley, "Gov. Beshear Touts Kynect Success," *The State Journal*, Apr. 23, 2014, http://www.state-journal.com/local%20news/2014/04/23/gov-beshear-touts-kynect-success.
- 20. Associated Press, "Maryland Falls Short of Insurance Enrollment Goal, at Less than Half of Initial Projection," *The Daily Reporter*, May 1, 2014, http://www.greenfieldreporter.com/view/story/ec838177b59249cabc28fcc00737911a/MD--Health-Overhaul-Maryland
- 21. Maria L. La Ganga and Maeve Reston, "Oregon Leaders to Vote on Scrapping Health Insurance Exchange," *The Los Angeles Times*, Apr. 24, 2014, http://www.latimes.com/nation/la-na-oregon-healthcare-20140425-story.html.
- 22. "Community Transformation Grant (CTG) Program Fact Sheet," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Oct. 25, 2013, http://www.cdc.gov/nccdphp/dch/programs/communitytransformation/funds/index.htm.
- 23. "Barack Obama: Affordable Care Act 'Still Not Perfect,'" YouTube, Apr. 1, 2014, http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=4S4RYdRp334.

Debra J. Mumford is a professor of homiletics and Associate Dean for Student Academic Affairs at Louisville Presbyterian Theological Seminary.

QUESTIONS FOR REFLECTION

1.	In the Gospels, healing was an important aspect of Jesus' earthly ministry. What is our personal or individual Christian responsibility as it relates to health care? For example, do we have a responsibility to take care of our own bodies? Do we have a responsibility to help take care of others?
2.	From a Christian perspective, is health care a right or a privilege?
3.	In 2024, more than 9 million unauthorized immigrants will be without health care. In the Hebrew Bible, God instructed the Israelites about how to treat immigrants and why they should be treated in a particular way:
	When an alien resides with you in your land, you shall not oppress the alien. The alien who resides with you shall be to you as the citizen among you; you shall love the alien as yourself, for you were aliens in the land of Egypt: I am the LORD your God. (Lev. 19:33–34, emphasis added)
	Do we have a Christian responsibility toward immigrants (legal/authorized and/or unauthorized)? If so, why? If not, why not?
4.	Racial minorities are still disproportionately uninsured. Are there systemic causes for the gap in the rates of uninsured African Americans, Hispanics, and Caucasians? If so, what are they? If not, what are the reasons for the disparities?
5.	Some critics have derided the fact that private insurance companies make large profits in the current system while millions go without health care because they can't afford it. Is for-profit health care inherently sinful? Is there a way to reconcile the tenets of capitalism with the need every human being has for health care?